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The Braille Authority of New Zealand

Aotearoa Trust (BANZAT)

Confirmed Minutes of Meeting 34 of The Braille Authority of New Zealand Aotearoa Trust, held in the Board Room, Blind Foundation, 4 Maunsell Road, Parnell, on Tuesday 14 March 2017 at 10:41am.

1  Welcome, attendees, apologies

Chairman Maria Stevens welcomed everyone to the meeting. Maria reviewed evacuation procedures and began the roll call.

	Name
	Appointed by
	Term Expires

	Trustees
	
	

	Rev. Dr Julia Budd
	The Seven
	2018

	Chantelle Griffiths
	Blind Foundation
	2018

	Jenny McFadden (from 11:16)
	BLENNZ
	2017

	Wendy Richards
	The Seven
	2017

	Marion Satherley
	The Seven
	2017

	Mary Schnackenberg, Secretary/Treasurer
	The Seven
	2017

	Maria Stevens, Chairperson
	Kāpō Māori
	2019

	Natalie Stewart
	BLENNZ
	2019

	Vacancy
	Blind Foundation
	2019

	Vacancy
	Parents of Vision Impaired
	2018

	Paula Waby
	Blind Citizens NZ
	2018


2  Minutes

2.1  Confirmation of Minutes of Meeting 33 held on 1 November 2016.

It was resolved:

That the Minutes of Meeting 33 of The Braille Authority of New Zealand Aotearoa Trust held on Tuesday 1 November 2016 be confirmed.

Moved: Wendy Richards. Seconded: Paula Waby. (Res. 34-1).

2.2  Matters arising from Minutes not listed elsewhere in the Agenda

No matters were raised.

3  Correspondence 

The Secretary went through the items of correspondence received or sent since the circulation of the Agenda on 3 March 2017. The full Correspondence Schedule is in Attachment A to these Minutes.

It was agreed:

That inwards correspondence be received and outwards correspondence endorsed. (Res. 34-2).

4  Finance 

Bank transactions

The table below shows BANZAT's ASB Bank account transactions since the last meeting and one known liability. Figures include GST except for international currency transactions which are exempt GST.

	Date
	Description
	Amount

	
	ASB Bank account transactions
	

	01/11/2016
	Opening balance ASB Bank account
	$15,481.88

	29/11/2016
	To Paula Waby, Taxis November meeting
	$172.50

	29/11/2016
	To Blind Citizens NZ Auckland Branch, AGM Wine
	$96.00

	29/11/2016
	To Maria Stevens, AGM nibbles
	$25.75

	09/12/2016
	To Vinci Law, governance training 1 November
	$500.25

	16/12/2016
	To Massey University, Julia Budd travel (air fares and rental car) 1 November meeting
	$264.87

	21/02/2017
	To Paula Waby, air fares 14 March meeting
	$326.00

	22/02/2017
	To A I Comms, admin Sep 2016 – Jan 2017
	$1,405.88

	14/03/2017
	Closing balance ASB Bank account
	$12,690.63

	
	Less known and estimated liabilities to 14 March 2017
	

	03/03/2017
	To International Council on English Braille, 2017 annual fees USD 500.00, ASB exchange rate 0.6935, plus international money transaction fee $25.00
	$745.98

	14/03/2017
	Closing balance ASB Bank account less known and estimated liabilities
	$11,944.65


Commentary – Mary Schnackenberg

Alison Tunley signed off the accounts for 2015-2016 prior to Christmas. The Annual Return with the Performance Report which contains the Accounts were uploaded to the Charities Services website on 23 December.

Natalie Stewart is now a signatory on the BANZAT ASB Fastnet Business bank account. To set up an interest bearing savings account two signatories must visit a branch together.

The International Council on English Braille has a new treasurer and bank account with the changes on its Executive at last May's General Assembly. The new treasurer, Jen Goulden from Canada, has sent the invoice for membership fees for the 2017 calendar year. At our meeting last June we approved $870 for this item in the 2016-2017 budget. I am projecting a cost of $745.98.

Following BANZAT's 1 November 2016 meeting, trustees agreed by email to fund attendance by Maria Stevens at the 17 November Transport and Industrial Relations Committee meeting at Parliament to present BANZAT's submission on braille signs in taxis. As Maria is unable to provide the Air New Zealand e-ticket because of a computer crash, I recommend we reimburse the actual air fares expense shown on her credit card statement.

We have received an application from the New Zealand Examiner of the Trans-Tasman Certificate of Proficiency in Unified English Braille, Maria Stevens, for financial assistance to attend the annual meeting of the Australian Braille Authority and the Round Table in May in Perth. The estimated expenditure is NZD 3,565. Maria advised the meeting she was withdrawing this request as on the previous day the Blind Foundation's Chief Executive approved the expenditure.

I am very aware of increases in the running costs of this trust which I wish to bring to your attention with a recommendation that we seek an increase in funding from the Blind Foundation. Their annual grant has been the same at $8,300 since BANZAT was set up in 2010.

The number of out of Auckland trustees has increased. One of the out of Auckland trustees in the past has been a staff member of the Blind Foundation. She was able very often to coincide her trips to Auckland with BANZAT meetings, but this cannot be seen as a given and future out of Auckland trustees from the Blind Foundation may have to seek funding from BANZAT for their attendance at BANZAT meetings.

One strand in the purpose in the BANZAT Deed is “To accredit practitioners involved in braille production”. We achieve this in part by running the Trans-Tasman Certificate of Proficiency in Unified English Braille. Annual face to face meetings between New Zealand and Australian colleagues responsible for the certificate are important for maintaining the relevancy of the certificate. In 2016 BANZAT paid for the New Zealand Examiner to attend the Australian Braille Authority General Meeting and a face to face meeting with Australian colleagues to review the certificate because the Blind Foundation was not prepared to meet this expense.

The BANZAT Deed also requires BANZAT “To maintain awareness of, and consistency with, current international developments in all braille codes”. We do this through our membership of the International Council on English Braille and attendance by our Executive Committee member at meetings of the Mid-Term Executive Committee and the General Assembly. BANZAT has had to make special applications to the Blind Foundation for funding to attend meetings of the Mid-Term Executive Committee and General Assembly.

To maintain BANZAT's income to cover the costs of running the trust itself, I recommend we seek an increase in the annual grant from the Blind Foundation to BANZAT from $8,300 to $16,700 to cover the following costs:

•  Annual cost of an additional out of Auckland trustee to attend four meetings of BANZAT: $1,400;

•  Attendance at the Australian Braille Authority annual meeting and Round Table on Information Access for People with Print Disabilities: $3,000;

•  Annual contribution towards the cost of sending New Zealand's appointee to the Executive Committee of the International Council on English Braille four-yearly General Assembly: $2,000

•  Annual contribution towards the cost of sending New Zealand's appointee to the Executive Committee of the International Council on English Braille four-yearly Mid-Term Executive Committee Meeting: $2,000

•  Total requested increase: $8,400 per annum.

These costs relate to running the trust itself and do not take into account any special projects BANZAT might wish to carry out. Moreover, they do not take into account discussions still to come in the brainstorming session about the BANZAT Strategy.

It was resolved:

That the Treasurer's report be received and payments approved including the reimbursement of November air fares to Maria Stevens supported by the credit card statement.

Moved: Mary Schnackenberg. Seconded: Julia Budd. (Res. 34-3).

5  Brainstorming BANZAT Strategy

We reviewed the first five strands of the Charitable Purposes from the BANZAT Deed.

(a) To set standards and to make rulings on braille code usage within New Zealand;

(b) To maintain awareness of, and consistency with, current international developments in all braille codes;

(c) To accredit practitioners involved in braille production;

(d) To promote braille as the prime literacy medium for blind people;

(e) To promote best practice in teaching, acquisition and distribution of braille; as they may from time to time in their absolute discretion determine, for the benefit of blind and vision impaired people in New Zealand.

We agreed BANZAT should have sufficient financial resources to run the Trust including the following costs:

•  quarterly meetings of the trust including out of Auckland Representatives;

•  annual membership fee of the International Council on English Braille (ICEB);

•  attendance by the BANZAT representative on the ICEB Executive Committee at meetings of the Mid-Term Executive Committee and General Assembly;

•  administering meetings of BANZAT's Code Maintenance Committee;

•  administering the Trans-Tasman Certificate of Proficiency in Unified English Braille;

•  administering the accreditation of braille producers working in New Zealand (Policy 7);

Promotion strands discussed included:

•  braille is the prime literacy medium for blind people;

•  raising awareness of the role and activities of BANZAT itself among braille users, public information providers and the broader public;

•  sharing “best practice” stories;

•  an engagement and comms strategy through channels such as Facebook, Twitter, website, email newsletters

•  braille competition facilitated by BLENNZ

•  annual braille day

It was suggested that funding by the Blind Foundation should be included in the MoU with BANZAT.

In discussing the engagement and communications strategy, it was felt that

•  A quarterly email newsletter should target funders, government and local authorities.

•  Facebook and Twitter should have frequent posts and be more social.

•  Facebook and Twitter should push visitors to the website for more detailed background information.

The following activities for follow up by trustees were agreed:

•  a digital engagement and communications strategy; Chantelle and Paula;

•  ICEB and BANZAT general running costs; Mary;

•  running costs and likely numbers of the Trans-Tasman Certificate annual examination; Maria and Marion;

•  training programme for the accreditation of braille producers working in New Zealand; Mary and Wendy;

•  Braille Day & BLENNZ competition; Jenny/Julia/Natalie and endeavour to draw in a PVI person.

We were advised that the Blind Foundation has contracted Julie Woods to be their braille ambassador.

6  Trustee appointments

Trustees whose terms end in 2017 are Jenny McFadden (appointed by BLENNZ), Wendy Richards, Marion Satherley and Mary Schnackenberg (appointed by The Seven appointees of the five founding members of BANZAT). Trustees are eligible for reappointment. We will advise BLENNZ about Jenny and advertise for expressions of interest for appointees by the seven by 31 May, with expressions of interest due by 30 June.

7  Trans-Tasman Certificate of Proficiency in Unified English Braille

Maria advised that one of the new braille producers in her team passed the certificate last December and another will sit the exam at the end of March.

Now that funding of Maria's trip has been provided by the Blind Foundation, Maria is looking forward to further discussions with her Australian colleagues about the Certificate examination criteria during the May Round Table conference.

8  Accreditation of braille producers working in New Zealand

The marketing pamphlet has not yet been distributed to Wellington government departments and non-government organisations. However, further ideas may come from the brainstorming about the promotion of BANZAT's work discussed above.

Promotion to potential accreditation candidates has begun but so far no candidates have stepped forward. We need to design a training course and seek funding to run it.

9  BANZAT Code Maintenance Committee

Maria advised that Shirley Robinson is willing to join the Code Maintenance Committee.

It was resolved:

Members of the BANZAT Code Maintenance Committee, to serve until November 2017, be Maria Stevens (Chair), Julia Budd, Chantelle Griffiths, Jenny McFadden, Shirley Robinson, Marion Satherley, and Paula Waby.

Moved: Maria Stevens. Seconded: Natalie Stewart. (Res. 34-4).

10  International Council on English Braille and Australian Braille Authority

Maria advised that:

•  ICEB is looking for a coordinator to lead the update of the Technical Guidelines, as Bill Jolley has stood down from this role.

•  The dates for the Mid-Term Executive Committee meeting are 17-21 April 2018 and the venue is Dublin.

•  UK is interested in hosting the 7th General Assembly in 2020.

•  Kevin Carey from the United Kingdom is the Chair of the World Braille Council.

11  Signage guidelines.

On 3 March Karen Connolly at the Blind Foundation told Mary that these guidelines are in the final stages of revision. There have been several recent changes in the Communications Department which have caused delays. Karen said the guidelines would be published on the Blind Foundation website soon.

12  Website, FaceBook, Twitter, NZ BRL list

Mary advised that Clive Lansink has just launched the completely revised website of the World Blind Union Asia Pacific region. It uses WordPress as its content management system. Clive is now turning his attention to the BANZAT website.

Some Facebook posts were added by Chantelle in January. The Engagement and Communications Strategy will guide the next steps for BANZAT's Facebook and Twitter activity.

13  Strategic framework for the provision of braille services

Paula advised that a draft framework will be distributed by Blind Citizens NZ shortly. Another meeting will follow.

14  BLENNZ Braille Competition for Learners

We agreed to defer this to the June meeting.

15  Braille labels in taxis

Maria and Mary reported on BANZAT submission to the select committee. Although we tried very hard to get our points across, government is clearly determined to push ahead with reducing compliance costs for the taxi industry. Braille labels are very likely to go. We will have to wait for the legislation to pass.

16  Onkyo braille essay competition

Paula advised that Blind Citizens NZ and the Blind Foundation are working together to promote the 2017 competition in New Zealand. Advertising should come out shortly.

17  Proposed braille survey

On the morning of the BANZAT meeting Maria forwarded to the trustees a proposed survey of users of braille. The draft survey had been drawn up by Dianne Rogers, General Manager Policy and Advocacy at the Blind Foundation and Dr Keith Gordon, Vice President Research at the Canadian National Institute for the Blind and Director of Research for the Blind Foundation. He visits the Blind Foundation twice a year. Trustees received a brief presentation from Dianne and Keith.

Keith explained a similar survey of braille users is about to be run in Canada. Dianne wants to compare results in the two countries.

In answer to a question, Keith said the purpose of the research is to find out how Foundation clients with braille as their format actually use braille in their daily lives. Does braille usage affect literacy, education and employment outcomes? What is the impact of electronic braille displays on braille users?

We were told BANZAT would be shown a further draft of the survey.

18  Trustee reports

•  Blind and Low Vision Education Network NZ (BLENNZ): Jenny McFadden, Natalie Stewart. Two immersion courses have already been run this year. Natalie is now the coordinator of immersion courses. Three new resource teachers vision have joined BLENNZ. Braille pedagogy has been documented and this is ready to be shared among staff. Learning progression for braille is aligned with the New Zealand literacy progressions taught through the curriculum rather than based on the braille code itself. Another immersion course is coming up for braille users to master email.

•  BLENNZ Distance Braille report: Marion Satherley. Some teachers have joined this year to begin to learn braille prior to attending the diploma course at Massey.

•  BLENNZ Music: Wendy Richards. There was a very successful adult braille music retreat at BLENNZ in January. This year's monthly music school has 21 learners with 18 braille users. The roll of braille music learners is the biggest ever. There will be an immersion course for high school students who are taking music (including score writing) as a formal subject. Stephen Bennett introduced some Australians to the Braille Music Editor in an online session.

•  Blind Citizens NZ: Paula Waby had updated the meeting on the Strategic Framework and the Onkyo Braille Essay Competition.

•  Blind Foundation: Chantelle Griffiths reported a deal of excitement about the braille technology being displayed at CSUN. Maria has recruited a part time proofreader. The search continues for another braille specialist.

•  Kāpō Māori: Maria Stevens had nothing to report.

•  Massey University Postgraduate Diploma in Specialist Teaching Blind and Low Vision: Julia Budd.

•  Parents of Vision Impaired NZ Inc. No report.

It was agreed:

That the above reports be received. (Res. 34-5).

19  New business

Maria reported that the Blind Foundation is wanting to issue .brf files to braille users.

Paula reported that the PaperPlus chain is selling some braille+print books for children.

20  Schedule of meetings and closure

The meeting dates and venues are listed in Attachment B to these Minutes.

The meeting closed at 2:54pm.

NOTE: These Minutes were confirmed at Meeting 35 on 13 June 2017.

Chairperson Maria Stevens
Date
Attachment A: Correspondence schedule Meeting 34, 14 March 2017

To BANZAT group with Unconfirmed Minutes for Meeting 33, 1 November 2016, and Confirmed Minutes for Meeting 31 on 6 September 2016.

Income and expenditure:

From Charities Services with Newsletter November 2016;

From Charities Services with Newsletter March 2017;

From Charities Services with reminder for Annual Return due by 31 December 2016;

From Charities Services with Annual Return Acknowledgement;

From Vincilawyers with invoice for governance training;

From and to Jen Goulden re invoice for 2017 ICEB membership fees;

From New Zealand Trustees Association with NZTA Estate & Trust Bulletin #133 November 2016 and bulletin #134 January 2017;

From Z. Energy inviting BANZAT to apply for a Good In The Hood grant;

See Item 4 above.

Trustee appointments and governance training:

Correspondence between Vincent Naidu and BANZAT re governance training;

Correspondence with trustees gathering confidential information to be uploaded to but not displayed on Charities Services website;

See Item 6 above.

Trans-Tasman Certificate of Proficiency in Unified English Braille

From Maria Stevens with application for funding of attendance at Round Table conference 2017;

See Item 7 above.

BANZAT Code Maintenance Committee:

Emails finalising Policy 8;

See Item 9 above.

ICEB, ABA and the Round Table:

From the Round Table with the call for Tammy Axelsen Lifetime Achievement Award Nominations which close on 31 March;

From the Round Table with the programme and a call for registrations for the 2017 conference in Perth which close on Friday 7 April;

From the Australian Braille Authority with Facebook updates for October, November, December 2016 and January, February 2017;

From Leona Holloway, forwarded by Maria, with ANZAGG facebook posts for February;

To Jordie Howell (from Maria) with material for ABA Annual Report;

From the Australian Blindness Forum, forwarded by Maria, about a report on recommended revisions to Australia's Access to Premises standards.

From William Jolley forwarded by Maria advising he is withdrawing from the project to update the UEB Technical Guidelines;

From Leona Holloway forwarded by Maria with news from the ICEB public relations committee;

From Leona Holloway forwarded by Maria with updates to ICEB website;

From Christo de Klerk, forwarded by Maria, with news from Nepal about UEB;

From William Jolley, forwarded by Maria, with news about UEB in east Asia;

See Item 10 above.

From and to Fenella Bovett at Parliament re hearings on the Land Transport Amendment Bill, about braille signs in taxis: see Item 15 above.

From Ivan Ho Tuck Choy, forwarded by Maria, about the 2017 Onkyo braille essay competition: see Item 16 above.

From Martine Abel, forwarded by Maria, re 3D printed braille for the Blindcaps, an event at Glenfield Public Library.

To and from Ed Rogers re invitation to BANZAT to be a Canute reseller in New Zealand, providing various contacts in New Zealand.

From Vivian Aldridge forwarded by Maria about a conference on the future of braille being held in January 2018 by the German Association of Blind and Partially-Sighted People with a paper about harmonising braille on paper and on braille displays.

From the ICEVI Secretariat with the ICEVI E-News for October 2016.

From the World Blind Union about World Braille Day 2017 forwarded to BANZAT.

From the National Braille Press announcing the Braille Around The World Photo Contest.

From the SPEVI list forwarded by Maria, Graphiti tactile touch display: a revolution in accessing digital tactile graphics.

From Dianne Rogers, forwarded by Maria, with draft survey of braille users.

Attachment B: Dates

This refers to Item 20 above.

The Braille Authority of New Zealand

Aotearoa Trust (BANZAT)

Dates for the diary

7 August, New Zealand Examiner to issue invitations to sit the 2017 Trans-Tasman Certificate of Proficiency in Unified English Braille.

25 August, send out Agendas for BANZAT Meetings 36 and 37 to be held on 5 September.

29 August, observers who wish to attend either Meeting 36 or Meeting 37 the AGM on 5 September are asked to contact the BANZAT Secretary by this date.

4 September, applications close to sit the 2017 Trans-Tasman Certificate of Proficiency in Unified English Braille.

5 September, 12:30pm, BANZAT Meeting 36, followed at 3:00pm by Seventh Annual General Meeting 37, Board Room, Awhina House, Blind Foundation, 4 Maunsell Road, Parnell.

20 October, send out agenda for BANZAT Meeting 38 to be held on 7 November 2017.

24 October, observers who wish to attend Meeting 38 on 7 November are asked to contact the BANZAT Secretary by this date.

7 November 2017, 12:30pm, BANZAT Meeting 38, Homai Campus BLENNZ, 2 McVilly Road, Manurewa.

31 December 2017, BANZAT annual return is due to Charities Services, Department of Internal Affairs, New Zealand Government.

4 January 2018, 4 January 1809, birthday of Louis Braille.

Historic dates

1989, The Braille Authority of New Zealand was established.

1994, The Royal New Zealand Foundation for the Blind became an associate member of the Braille Authority of North America. In 2016 BANZAT did not seek ongoing associate membership for financial reasons.

29 November 2005, New Zealand adopted Unified English Braille by unanimous resolution of the Braille Authority of New Zealand.

10 August 2010, Meeting 1 of The Braille Authority of New Zealand Aotearoa Trust (BANZAT).

13 September 2011, Meeting 7, BANZAT first Annual General Meeting.

18 September 2012, Meeting 12, BANZAT second Annual General Meeting.

17 September 2013, Meeting 17, BANZAT third Annual General Meeting and launch of the Hall of Honour.

9 September 2014, Meeting 22, BANZAT Fourth Annual General Meeting.

30 June 2015, the first round of applications closed for accreditation as an individual braille producer working in New Zealand.

8 September 2015, Meeting 27, BANZAT Fifth Annual General Meeting, with announcement of the accreditation framework for braille producers working in New Zealand.

6 September 2016, Meeting 32, BANZAT Sixth Annual General Meeting, with launch of pamphlet “Braille Producer Accreditation Information”.


